
MINUTES OF THE VIRTUAL MEETING OF THE COMMITTEE OF MANAGEMENT OF WHITEINCH AND SCOTSTOUN HOUSING ASSOCIATION LTD HELD AT 6.30PM ON WEDNESDAY 3rd NOVEMBER 2021 
Present

:
C Watson (Chairperson)





L Stevenson

J Haughey
C Ennemoser

R Carrigan
In attendance
:
I Morrison 

Chief Executive





K Szulc

HR & Support Services Officer (Minutes)





A Reid

Financial Services Manager





S Shone

Director of Housing Services





J Gordon

Property Services Manager
1.
APOLOGIES
L Mimnagh, D Keaveney, J Carmichael (attempted to attend, but had connection difficulties), S Leighton (leave of absence) & R Hunter (leave of absence).

2.
CHAIRPERSON’S REMARKS/COMMITTEE – STAFF NEWS
A M Bordone is joining WSPM as Factoring Assistant on 10th November 2021.

3.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

C Ennemoser reported a declaration of interest for Item 12 – Salary Negotiations 2022 (EVH Letter, 26th October 2021), as she works for another HA.
4.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING ON 13TH OCTOBER 2021

The minutes of the meeting on 13th October 2021 were approved by L Stevenson and seconded by J Haughey.

5.
MATTERS ARISING

The Chief Executive (CE) referred to a previous matter where the appointed Temporary Director of Corporate Services (DCS) had withdrawn from post for personal reasons.    A verbal acceptance has now been received from another candidate and further details of the new temporary DCS will be shared as soon as they have formally accepted in writing.

6.
MINUTES OF AUDIT SUB-COMMITTEE MEETINGS
NTR.  
7.
FINANCIAL REPORTS
The management accounts with comments and variances have been provided.  A Committee Member asked about the void losses.  The Financial Services Manager (FSM) said that the Executive Team discussed this yesterday.  With £25k last month of lost income through voids, this is being monitored closely.  There had been 54 voids as at the start of April, 69 voids have been let since, but there were still 53 voids at the end of October, as more voids arise. 69 voids is a “normal” letting figure for a 7-month period, but the resources HM currently have is not having an impact on the extra work, resulting in the continued level of void properties.  To address this, it was being suggested that WSHA recruit a Housing Officer (HO) for 6 months to focus specifically on voids – the cost would roughly equate to the £25k lost in October.  Otherwise, the cost of lost rental income would go up and it would make more sense for staff costs to go up for 6 months, as opposed to lost rental income costs increasing by £25k/month.  The Director of Housing Services (DHS) said that the focus of this additional resource would be on letting of the void properties as well as working with the Housing Waiting List, as this has been stagnant for a while when we were only letting to homeless.  She explained a lot of contact is made for various pieces of information prior to an offer being made and this is time consuming for the HO’s.  This additional resource could help at that stage, meaning that at the point the person is handed over to the HO, the person is identified that they want the house on offer and their background checks have been done.  The team have been working very hard, but have been firefighting, with as many properties becoming available as are being let.  Performance has not gone down declined, voids have just increased.  A Committee Member wanted to know what the threshold would be for not needing that additional resource.  The DHS said that in the past four months 60+ properties have been let with 60+ additional properties becoming available.  From what we know right now, it would take around 6 months to be back to a manageable position.  Another Committee Member asked what 6 months’ salary would be.  The FSM said the salary for a Grade 5 HO, including pension & national insurance would be £40-42k, so 6 months would be around £23k.  The Committee Member said that in his view, the economics of a £23k cost against a £25k per month loss were obvious.  The FSM said that HM were working hard and processing the same number of voids as they would under normal circumstances, but the current situation caused by Covid is not motivational to the staff.  A Committee Member asked how this Temporary Housing Officer would be recruited.  The FSM said that EVH have a register of suitable people, with experience who are available for short-term contracts, and we would access that and because the person would be experienced, they could hit the ground running.  The Chairperson asked if there would be a Committee paper for this.  The FSM said that as it had been brought up as part of the management accounts, it would be a minuted proposal rather than a paper proposal.  The Committee agreed to the proposed recruitment of 6 months contract for Housing Officer.    
The management accounts were then approved by C Ennemoser and seconded by L Stevenson.  The FSM confirmed the current position of the loan with Clydesdale bank being £1.4m.  This is a fixed loan, due to end in ten years.  £3m in deposit account.  The CE and FSM proposed to transfer £2m to the current account, which has a balance of £3m. Interest rates are likely to rise and the Treasury Management Policy allows the movement of £2m.  The current account would then have £5m balance.  Current rates are not great in the short-term deposit accounts.  If interest rates do increase, the money might be transferred to BOS longer-term deposit, but approval from Committee would be sought on this.  Committee approved the transfer of £2m from the deposit account to the current account. The organisation is covenant compliant.  Asset cover compliance is 6 times.  Interest cover is 2217%.  The FSM spoke with the Clydesdale Bank about interest and asset cover.  The asset cover will be addressed in May after a valuation of assets.  A re-evaluation of charges will be done at the same time.
8.
GOVERNANCE POICY REVIEWS: ANTI-BRIBERY/ANTI-FRAUD POLICIES
These policies are overdue for review and presented with nothing changed. The CE proposed that these policies continue as they are.  A Committee Member commented that these policies were quite comprehensive.  Committee approved these policies with no changes.

9.
POLICY REVIEW: UNACCEPTABLE BEHAVIOUR POLICY
This policy covers how WSHA would deal with any individual who presents staff with unacceptable behaviour.  There is a Customer Care policy already in place for staff behaving in an unacceptable way towards individuals.  With no change proposed to the existing policy, Committee approved its acceptance.

10.
POLICY REVIEW: ASSET MANAGEMENT STRATEGY
This policy is due for review as part of five-year cycle.  There are several listed changes in relation to Brexit and EU procedures and EESH to EESH2 and the policy includes reference to ARC figures.  It is a refresh of the previous strategy and Covid and the pandemic are mentioned through works done. A Committee Member commented that changes in red are helpful.  Committee approved this policy with the changes highlighted.
11.
SMOKE ALARM UPDATE AND NEW GATEWAY MODULE INSTALLATIONS
The Property Services Manager (PSM) explained that the upgrade of LD2 Smoke Alarms was a new mandatory requirement by the Scottish Government.  1,015 properties have been upgraded out of a possible 1,297, and they need to be completed by February 2022.  It is recognised that we have done really well despite Covid restrictions.  There has never been a forced access requirement for this type of thing, similar to what is done for Gas Safety.  However, as it is a mandatory requirement Committee were asked for approval of forced access for the LD2 Smoke Alarm upgrade on the same principles as currently apply with Gas Safety.  A lot of time, effort and resources have been used in attempting to gain access to certain properties several times up until now.  Committee approved forced access for the installation of the LD2 Smoke Alarms.  
It was also noted that There is also a new product that would be required for all-electric properties, called a Gateway Module.  This would operate similar to a gas safety check but would be monitored remotely through a signal via a portal to manage and monitor smoke alarms.  We would require access to the properties if it showed there was damage, but the remote monitoring is otherwise a less onerous task.  The equipment is guaranteed for 10 years and the Gateway installation is more cost effective than annual, physical checks.  Committee approved the Gateway Module installation for 294 properties.  
A five-year periodic check will be a mandatory requirement as of next year.    If the five-year certification is not gained, then the organisation would not be compliant.  The Gateway Module has been installed as a test in twelve properties and whilst we are notified if a smoke alarm goes off, it would be used mainly for monitoring in the background that they are operating ok properly.  The only thing not monitored through the Gateway Module is the Carbon Monoxide element.  If this alarm is activated, it is not interlinked in the same way.  The LD2 Smoke Alarm upgrade is mandatory for homeowners, private and social landlords.  We would only be interested in actual failures in the equipment via the Gateway Module rather than accidental activation of smoke alarms.  It was recognised by Committee the importance of these mandatory obligations.  A Committee Member asked about ongoing costs for the Module and the PSM said that there was no cost at the moment.  Committee approved the use of the Gateway Module.

12.
HR AND RECRUITMENT REPORT
The CE said referred Committee to the EVH letter in terms of salary negotiations with Unite.  EVH come to an agreement with Union based on members votes and we are currently in the third year of the current agreement, which refers to a 2.5% maximum inflation rate for each year’s increase.  However, it will be higher this year which means a return to negotiation.  There are three or four different scenarios put forward by EVH which they now wish Committees to comment on. The CE suggested that he emailed each Committee Member for their thoughts.    A Committee Member said that she was unsure of how to vote, as it was quite confusing; the CE agreed, saying that it was unclear what EVH were looking for at this point.  After a discussion where the general feeling was that Committee needed further, fuller information in order to vote, it was agreed that the CE would engage an independent consultant to give a presentation to Committee to allow them to make an informed decision.

13. 
LEASING PROPERTIES TO GCC RESETTLEMENT TEAM
The Director of Housing Services (DHS) informed Committee that there were many Afghan refugees who had been employed in their own country by government and army who the Government were looking to house.  GCC have an agreement with the government to rehouse these refugees and we have been asked to commit to a few properties in principle. The terms are quite vague at the moment, but they are looking for commitment next year.  Committee were asked to agree to this, to allow the DHS to commit to GCC.    The DHS said that it was the right thing to do morally and from a reputational perspective.  The Chairperson asked if it was feasible to use void properties for this purpose.  The DHS said that there would be a reasonable opportunity for these refugees to sustain their tenancies.  They will be new to the area and less likely to refuse properties and so may be able to offer those properties that are in less demand.   GCC are looking for temporary accommodation that can be flipped to permanent tenancies for the right tenants, and these would count towards Section 5 figures.  The Chairperson asked how long they would be in temporary accommodation for.  The DHS said that her understanding is that they would be provided with twelve months GCC support and would not require our extra support so would not have a drain on our resources.    If the temporary tenancies went well, GCC would expect them to be flipped to permanent tenancies in six months.  Many of the refugees speak English and are less likely to be demanding other services; most are professionals looking for a fresh start.    Committee agreed to this.

14. 
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

The Director of Housing Services (DHS) said that she had circulated an email to Committee about the offer of accommodation to a Committee Member’s family member. This had been approved by Committee and was now being minuted.  The DHS said that a good offer had been made, the viewing has taken place and she suspected that they would accept the offer.

15.
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING 
The next meeting was scheduled for 6.30pm on Wednesday 1st December 2021.
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